MINUTES OF DECEMBER MEETING OF LAOIS COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON THE 11TH DECEMBER 2006 IN ÁRAS AN CHONTAE, PORTLAOISE AT 11.00 A.M.
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APOLOGIES:
Councillors 
 
John D Turley
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Ray Cribbin
IN ATTENDANCE:

Messers Peter Carey, County Manager; Gerry Gibson, Director of Services; Declan Byrne, Director of Services; Gerry Murphy, Head of Finance; Peter Dolan, Senior Planner; Martin Daly Senior Executive Officer; Gerry Gillen, Senior Executive Officer, Ms. Anna Marie Delaney, Director of Services; Ms. Carmel McNicholl, Senior Executive Officer; Ms. Catherine Casey, Heritage Officer; Ms. Breda Creed, Acting Assistant Staff Officer. 
167.
VOTE OF CONGRATULATIONS  
The Members agreed unanimously to extend the congratulations of the Council to Ratheniska Gaelic Football Club on their recent achievement in winning the Leinster Club Junior Football Championship. 
168.
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES 

On the proposition of Councillor William Aird which was seconded by Councillor Tom Jacob, it was unanimously agreed that the Minutes of the Meeting of Laois County Council held on the 27th of November, 2006 as circulated, be adopted and signed.

At the commencement of the Meeting a discussion took place relating to the County Development Plan and the Ministerial Directive that had issued to the Council. The County Manager stated that he had already informed the Members of the position based on the independent legal opinion which he had obtained on behalf of the Council. The Manager said that as he had previously indicated to the Members, the process of amending the Plan to reflect the Direction that had been issued by the Minister had already commenced. He said that the Members would be briefed on any further matters in that regard at the Special Meeting that has been scheduled for January 22nd. 

169.
APPROVAL TO AMEND THE SECTION 183 DISPOSAL NOTICE RELATING TO AN INDUSTRIAL SITE AT CLONMINAM INDUSTRIAL ESTATE, KNOCKMAY, PORTLAOISE.  

LAOIS COUNTY COUNCIL NOW PROPOSE TO DISPOSE OF THIS PIECE OF LAND TO ENBI SEALS IRELAND LTD., PORTLAOISE, CO. LAOIS FOR A NOMINAL SUM OF €127.

On the proposition of Councillor William Aird which was seconded by Councillor Catherine Fitzgerald, the Members unanimously agreed to amend the Section 183 Disposal Notice relating to an Industrial Site at Clonminam Industrial Estate, Knockmay, Portlaoise.   Laois County Council now proposes to dispose of this piece of land to ENBI Seals Ireland Ltd., Portlaoise, Co. Laois for a nominal sum of €127. 

Regarding documentation circulated, Ms. Anna Marie Delaney, Director of Services, informed the meeting that this was a direct disposal for the sum of €127, and not by way of lease.
170.
PART VIII OF THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT (PLANNING & DEVELOPMENT) REGULATIONS IN RESPECT OF:

(a)
LAOIS TOWNS AND VILLAGES WASTEWATER IMPROVEMENT SCHEME – RATHDOWNEY WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT 

On the proposal of Councillor John Bonham which was seconded by Councillor Brendan Phelan the Members unanimously approved the undertaking of the development works outlined in the proposal relating to the Laois Towns and Villages Wastewater Improvement Scheme – Rathdowney Wastewater Treatment Plant. The wastewater treatment works to be provided has a design population equivalent of 3,500 and will cater for flows and loads from the present and projected population for Rathdowney. Mr John Daly, Director of Services, replied to the questions that were posed by some of the Members relating to the proposed development. 
171.
ADOPTION OF HERITAGE PLAN FOR COUNTY LAOIS 2007 - 2011.

On the proposition of Councillor John Joe Fennelly which was seconded by Councillor Tom Jacob, the Members unanimously adopted the Heritage Plan for County Laois 2007-2011.  Mr. Peter Carey, County Manager, thanked the Members for their support, and acknowledged the fact that tremendous progress had been achieved over the period of the previous Heritage Plan.

172.
MANAGEMENT OF PORTARLINGTON LEISURE CENTRE AND THE PROPOSED COMPOSITION OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS.
On the proposal of Councillor James Deegan which was seconded by Councillor Martin Phelan, the Members unanimously approved the proposed management structure and composition of the Board of Directors of Portarlington Leisure Centre that had been recommended with one exception. That exception related to the number of elected representatives that would be appointed to the Board of Directors. It was agreed that the following elected representatives should be appointed to the Board of Directors, Councillor James Deegan, Councillor Ray Cribbin and Councillor John Turley. 
173.
DRAFT PROGRAMME FOR PROVISION OF FLASHING LIGHTS AT PRIMARY SCHOOLS FOR THE PERIOD 2007-2008.

On the proposition of Councillor Brian Stanley which was seconded by Councillor Mary Sweeney, the Members unanimously adopted the draft Programme for the Provision of Flashing Lights at Primary Schools for the period 2007-2008.  The Members requested an update with regard to the speed limits that are in force at Primary Schools. The need to co-ordinate the provision of flashing lights with the implementation of the CLAR Programme, and the need for regular maintenance of the lights which have been installed was stressed by various Members. 
174.
APPOINTMENT OF A MEMBER OF LAOIS COUNTY COUNCIL AS A DIRECTOR OF PORTLAOISE COMMUNITY ACTION PROJECT LTD.
On the proposal of Councillor William Aird which was seconded by Councillor James Daly, Councillor Jerry Lodge was appointed as a Director of Portlaoise Community Action Project Ltd.

175. (a) ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF SPECIAL MEETING OF LAOIS COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON THE 6TH OF SEPTEMBER 2006 IN ÁRAS AN CHONTAE, PORTLAOISE TO CONSIDER COUNTY MANAGERS REPORT ON THE DRAFT PORTLAOISE LOCAL AREA PLAN. 
On the proposal of Councillor William Aird which was seconded by Councillor Jerry Lodge the Members agreed to  adopt the Minutes of the  Special Meeting of Laois County Council held on the 6th of September 2006 in Áras an Chontae, Portlaoise to consider the County Manager’s Report on the Draft Portlaoise  Local Area Plan with the following amendments. These amendments were agreed after Councillor Brian Stanley had highlighted the fact that the wording which had been included in the draft Minutes was not in accordance with what the Members had actually agreed. Gerry Gibson, Director of Services, requested that the Members note the following: 
· With regard to submission No DSPLAP/48 the decision of the Council had been that these lands should not be zoned for industrial development. 

· With regard to submission No DSPLAP/70 the decision of the Council had been that these lands should not be zoned for Town Centre Development. 
(b) 
CONSIDERATIONS OF THE MANAGERS REPORT ON THE MATERIAL VARIATIONS TO THE PORTLAOISE LOCAL AREA PLAN. 
The County Manager stated that his report which had been circulated to the Members contained his recommendations in relation to each of the submissions that had been received. He urged the Members to have regard to the recommendations that he had made.

Gerry Gibson, Director of Services, then outlined the issues that related to the various submissions that had been received following the Public Display period for the Material Variations to the Draft Portlaoise Local Area Plan that had been finalised on September 6th 2006.  In all ten submissions had been received. Of these five had been deemed to be invalid as they related to matters which had already been adopted during the drafting stage for the plan.  He stated that submissions had been received from a number of individuals. In addition to this a submission had been received from the Department of Environment Heritage & Local Government.  He pointed out that the Managers Report had been change to reflect the fact that two valid submissions which had been received had been omitted in error.  He stated that for practical reasons it was his recommendation that a number of submissions relating to the zoning of industrial lands on the Mountrath Road should be dealt with collectively.  
ALTPLAP/01 – This submission was received from the Department of Environment Heritage & Local Government.  It commended Laois County Council with regard to the zoning in the Draft Portlaoise Local Area Plan. It also indicated that the provision requiring the preparation of School Impact Reports where Planning Applications of a large nature are to be submitted was a positive measure.  The Heritage and Planning Division of the Department congratulated Laois County Council on the inclusion of aspirations to protect and reserve the archaeological heritage of Portlaoise.  However concerns had been expressed in relation to the proposed zoning of lands on the Mountrath Road for industrial purposes, PTLAP/12. 
ALTPLAP/02- This submission had been received from Kilgallen & Partners on behalf of Sydney Lewis. It related to two items relating to the Zoning Matrix.  Gerry Gibson indicated that due to a technical error the figure of 800sqm had been substituted for 100sqm in the Draft Plan.  It was recommended that the figure of 100sqm be accepted as being the correct figure.  On the proposition of Councillor Gerry Lodge which was seconded by Councillor William Aird, it was agreed that the County Manager’s recommendation as presented should be accepted. 
ALTPLAP/04 – This submission had been received from Andrew and Maria Tyrrell.  Three points were raised in the submission of which two had been deemed to be invalid.  The valid point related to the lands which it was proposed should be zoned for industrial purposes on the Mountrath Road.  

ALTPLAP/06 – This submission had been received from Mr Oliver Byrne on behalf of the Portlaoise West Concerned Residents.  It related to the lands which it was proposed should be zoned for industrial purposes on the Mountrath Road
ALTLAP/07 – This submission had been received from John Spain & Associates on behalf of Eamonn Sheehan. The submission had requested the inclusion of “Warehouse Wholesale” and “Retail Warehouse” in the General Zoning Matrix applicable to lands zoned for industrial purposes.  Gerry Gibson stated that part of the submission was deemed to have been valid. The only part of the submission that could be voted on was the part that had been deemed to be valid. The valid part had requested that “Warehouse Wholesale” use should be permitted, in principle, on lands zoned for industrial purposes and to which the General Zoning Matrix applied.  The proposal to include “Retail Warehouse” had been deemed to be invalid as submissions could only be deemed valid when the submission related to a Material Variation to the Draft Plan.  On the proposition of Councillor Gerry Lodge which was seconded by Councillor Tom Jacob, it was agreed that the County Manager’s recommendation as presented should be accepted.
ALTPLAP/08 – This submission had been received from John Spain & Associates on behalf of Fintan Graham and Margaret Kells. It indicated that they were in favour of the proposal to zone lands on the Mountrath Road for industrial purposes.  

ALTPLAP/09 – This submission had been received from Councillor Brian Stanely.  In it Councillor Stanley indicated that he was not in favour of the proposal to zone lands on the Mountrath Road for industrial purposes.  

Gerry Gibson addressed the contents of submissions ALTLAP/01, 04, 06, 09, together. On the proposition of Councillor Brian Stanley which was seconded by Councillor Gerry Lodge it was agreed that the County Manager’s recommendation as presented should be accepted. The affect of this will be that the lands involved will not be zoned for industrial use.

Councillor Willie Aird expressed the view that the Elected Members are often faced with having to take on board the views of members of the public.  The price of houses for first time buyers is way beyond the reach of many.  He stated that he had concerns with regard to the phased release of residentially zoned lands. He said that it was his opinion that this was sending the wrong message out and that such a practice would result in an increase in the cost of land for residential development.  

Councillor Gerry Lodge stated that it was the Elected Members who made the plan and that in his view “the Councillors should own the plan”.  He expressed concerns with regard to the curtailment of zoned lands for residential development and the price that is being paid for zoned land in the Portlaoise area.  

Councillor John Bonham asked that more serviced sites be made available in Portlaoise for first time buyers. He alluded to the availability of land banks in Abbeyleix and suggested that these lands should be developed in order to alleviate the difficulties that First time Buyers are experiencing.  
Councillor James Daly inquired what the position was with regard to the preparation of the Draft Graiguecullen Local Area Plan.  Gerry Gibson responded and indicated that the Draft Graiguecullen Local Area Plan should be ready to go on Public Display by late January 2007 or early February 2007.

Gerry Gibson made reference to the “Kenny Report” and stated that the country in general was facing serious challenges with regard to planning and development.  He complimented the Elected Members with regard to the completion of the process of drawing up and finalising the Portlaoise Local Area Plan.  He stated that it was a good plan for Portlaoise. On the proposition of Councillor Gerry Lodge which was seconded by Councillor Catherine Fitzgerald, the Portlaoise Local Area Plan 2006-2012 as presented was adopted and agreed to have been made. 

The County Manager expressed his thanks to the Elected Members and the employees in the Planning Department for the contribution that they had made with regard to the making of the Portlaoise Local Area Plan.  

176.
DRAFT BYE- LAWS FOR BURIAL GROUNDS. 

Councillor Mary Sweeney proposed that the Draft Bye-Laws which had been recommended for adoption by the Environment and Water Services Strategic Policy Committee be adopted. Councillor Brian Stanley seconded the proposal. Mr. John Daly, Director of Services replied to queries that were posed by various Members. He informed the Members that the Draft Bye-Laws will now be placed on public display for one month in accordance with the provisions of the Local Government Act, 2001.  Mr Peter Carey, County Manager, advised that the Bye-Laws provide a legal framework for managing cemeteries, and will allow for all operational matters to be regulated.
177.
(a)
DRAFT POLICY ON MANAGEMENT OF INDUSTRIAL ESTATES/BUSINESS PARKS AS RECOMMENDED BY THE ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT & COUNTY PROMOTION STRATEGIC POLICY COMMITTEE. 

On the proposition of Councillor James Deegan which was seconded by Councillor Brendan Phelan, the Members unanimously adopted the Draft Policy on the Management of Industrial Estates/Business Parks as recommended by the Economic Development and County Promotion Strategic Policy Committee.  Ms. Anna Marie Delaney, Director of Services, replied to Members questions, and advised that the aim of the policy was to give estates a higher profile, and to establish Best Practice with regard to the management of them.

(b)
DRAFT POLICY ON SIGNAGE FOR INDUSTRIAL ESTATES/BUSINESS PARKS AS RECOMMENDED BY THE ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT & COUNTY PROMOTION STRATEGIC POLICY COMMITTEE. 

On the proposal of Councillor James Deegan which was seconded by Councillor Jerry Lodge the Members unanimously adopted the Draft Policy on Signage for Industrial Estates/Business Parks as recommended by the Economic Development and County Promotion Strategic Policy Committee.
(c) 
DRAFT POLICY DOCUMENT ON THE “GUIDANCE FOR ONE OFF HOUSES” AS RECOMMENDED BY THE PLANNING AND TRANSPORTATION S.P.C. 

Councillor John Joe Fennelly presented the Draft Policy on the “Guidance for One Off Houses”. A lengthy discussion followed relating to the siting, layout, form, proportion, boundaries and landscaping of one off houses.  It was decided that the Members would defer a decision with regard to adopting the Draft Policy in order to facilitate further discussion on the matter. It was agreed that a meeting would be convened that would afford an opportunity to the Members to exchange their views with the Senior Planners before the adoption of the policy would be discussed further.  
(d) 
DRAFT POLICY DOCUMENT ON THE “OPEN SPACE CONSIDERATIONS FOR RESIDENTIAL DEVELOPMENTS” AS RECOMMENDED BY THE PLANNING AND TRANSPORTATION S.P.C. 

On the proposition of Councillor John Joe Fennelly which was seconded by Councillor Michael Moloney, the Members unanimously adopted the Draft Policy document on the “Open Spaces Considerations for Residential Developments”, as recommended by the Planning and Transportation Strategic Policy Committee.  Mr Peter Dolan, Senior Planner replied to questions that were put to him in relation to the policy by various Members.
178.
CORRESPONDENCE 
There was no correspondence for noting.

179.
NOTICES OF MOTION.
Notice of Motion No 66/06 

Councillor Brian Stanley proposed the following Notice of Motion:-
“That Laois County Council continues to expand its role on environmental protection by undertaking a project to fit its fleet of vehicles with conversion units to allow for the use of alternative energy, such as bio-fuels”.

The Motion was seconded by Councillor Michael Moloney.
Mr Gerry Gillen, Senior Executive Officer, read the reply to the Notice of Motion which was as follows: 
The Council has recently purchased three vehicles that have the capacity to use Bio-Fuels.  There are difficulties which relate to the sourcing of these fuels.  For the present the vehicles will continue to use conventional fuels. The sourcing of fuel will remain on the management agenda in the Machinery Yard into the future.  This item will be reviewed when more information becomes available and/or when a more practical sustainable energy solution becomes available.
Notice of Motion No 67/06  
Councillor Martin Phelan proposed the following Notice of Motion:-
“That this Council reopen the process for the registration of quarries so that people can apply to have all quarries in the county registered.  Many people did not avail of the chance to register last time”.

The Notice of Motion was seconded by Councillor Jerry Lodge.
Mr Gerry Gillen, Senior Executive Officer, read the following reply:

Section 261 of the Planning and Development Act introduced a once off system of registration for;

(a) All quarries for which planning permission was granted in the 5 years before the commencement of this section of the Act 





or

(b) Quarries for which planning permission had been granted.

The deadline for submission of registration applications for quarries for inclusion on this register was the 27th of April 2005.

The Council does not have any power to statutorily reopen this registration process.  Any quarry which comes within the scope of (a) and (b) above and for which a registration application was not made is unauthorised, regardless of its previous status. All quarries which are proposed to commence operations now require planning permission.
Notice of Motion No 68/06 Councillor Martin Phelan proposed the following Notice of Motion:-
“That this Council examine or audit the broadband systems in this County”.  This Notice of Motion was seconded by Councillor Jerry Lodge.
Mr Gerry Gillen, Senior Executive Officer read the following reply:

The Department of Communications, Marine and Natural Resources is the body responsible for the control and management of Broadband throughout the country and this Council has little or not role to play in that area. There are 3 types of Broadband available in Laois at present and they are –
ADSL

This is mainly rolled out by Eircom but is also available from Digiweb.  The Council has no role or function with regard to this type of Broadband.

M.A.N.
The Metropolitan Area Network is very high capacity Broadband and is available in Portlaoise only at present.  While this network is owned by the Council it is managed on behalf of the Council by eNet who were appointed to do this by the Department of Communications, Marine and Natural Resources.

Wireless
At present Wireless Broadband is being rolled out by the two principal suppliers in Laois, Digiweb and Last Mile Broadband under the Rural Group Broadband Scheme.  This scheme is funded by the Department of Communications, Marine and Natural Resources and is co-ordinated for the Midland Regional Authority by Ronan Duffy.  The only function the Council has here is to promote the take up of the scheme and this is done by the Council’s Community and Enterprise Section.  Under the scheme the community selects the supplier and the Community & Enterprise Section helps them with their grant application.  It should be noted that the contract is between the DCMNR and the service provider.

This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed  ___________________
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    Cathaorileach



Director of Corporate Affairs

